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Khaliah Fisher-Grace, PhD, RN, CPHQ, 
PCCN-K, will begin the role of Direc-
tor-at-Large as part of the American 
Nurses Association (ANA) board of direc-
tors starting January 1, 2024. In June this 
year, the ANA’s Membership Assembly 
elected nine new board members (Amer-
ican Nurses Association, 2023). During 
an interview in October this year, Dr. 
Fisher-Grace described the journey, inspi-
rations, and opportunities resulting from 
being a PhD nurse. 

Being a life-long learner is vital for 
nurses to stay up to date on evidence 
within the profession. All nurses must 
participate in lifelong learning, whether 
for annual competencies, a requirement 
for license renewal, or career advance-
ment. Some nurses, however, choose to 
do this by becoming doctoral-prepared. 
Becoming a PhD nurse takes work, how-
ever. Several factors impact a nurse’s 
ability to achieve the level of PhD. Some 
of these factors include the conditions 
and structure within an organization, 
how supportive the environment is, the 
attitudes, motivation, and values of the 
nurse, the perceptions of barriers to be-
ing successful, and the perceived impact 

on practice a nurse will have upon com-
pletion (Mlambo et al., 2021). Dr. Fish-
er-Grace expressed how she overcame 
some of these factors when asked about 
the inspiration to earn a PhD.

“My Inspiration to earn a PhD in nurs-
ing has evolved. When I started my nurs-
ing career at Kent State University in the 
BSN program, this is where I thought my 
education would begin and end. Much of 
my inspiration came from working in the 
nursing field with nurses with advanced 
degrees and roles. They inspired me. I 
liked the idea of taking clinical knowl-
edge from the bedside and applying it to 
the problem. After getting my MSN de-
gree, I started to work in quality improve-
ment. I loved it because I gained experi-
ence in looking at data, how to change 
systems, creating order sets, and working 
with interdisciplinary teams. I wanted to 
do more of that and have an opportunity 
to create studies and ways for nurses to 
impact patients and healthcare systems. 
I initially thought to get a Doctor of Nurs-
ing Practice (DNP) degree. I thought it 
would assist with what I already do, but 
when talking with some of my nursing 
colleagues, I got encouraged to pursue 
a Nursing PhD. I already had experience 
working on projects and process im-
provements. A PhD degree would allow 
me to advance beyond the level I already 
had and give me the ability to work on 
research. Also, if I decide to move out 
of the healthcare system, for example, 
teach full time, I have the ability and the 
credentials to obtain funding from Fed-
eral agencies. I wanted to keep building 
on my quality improvement work skills 
and begin designing studies and pro-
grams that would be helpful to patients, 
nurses, and the healthcare systems” (K. 
Fisher-Grace, Personal Communication, 
0ctober 9, 2023).

The interactions with other doctor-
al-prepared nurses, professional oppor-
tunities, and the desire to contribute to 
the nursing practice inspired Dr. Fish-
er-Grace to earn a PhD. While inspiration 
is essential to achieving a PhD degree, 
access to resources also plays a vital role 
in successfully navigating this journey. A 
study of 563 PhD nursing students from 
53 nursing schools found five resources 
essential to success: faculty issues, time 
management and balance, insufficient 
preparation for dissertation research, 
financial barriers, and COVID-19 impact 
(Lee et al., 2023). Several of these themes 
emerged when citing resources available 
to Dr. Fisher-Grace during the doctoral 
process. Dr. Fisher-Grace references her 
most significant resource as having ac-
cess to doctoral-prepared nurses from 
professional organizations such as ANA-
Ohio.

Additionally, the ability to apply the 
new knowledge being learned while 
maintaining work in a full-time capacity 
was critical. Keeping a full-time job also 
helped with financial barriers. As a full-
time employee, “I received tuition assis-
tance from the hospital where I work, 
which had just bumped up to $7,500 a 
year for graduate school, which was a big 
help” (K. Fisher-Grace, Personal Commu-
nication, 0ctober 9, 2023).

Planning and keeping an organized 
schedule is essential when pursuing a 
doctoral degree. Dr. Fisher-Grace identi-
fied the importance of, "living by [a] cal-
endar” (K. Fisher-Grace, Personal Commu-
nication, 0ctober 9, 20243). She credits 
her manager for helping her organize a 
calendar that balanced managing a full-
time job and a doctoral program. 

“… my manager was one of the indi-
viduals I asked for a reference, and she 
happily agreed. She was happy to help 
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me excel and move on in my career. At 
one point later, I was worried because I 
took a promotion at work while in school. 
I did not expect that to happen, but it 
was a good step for my career. During 
the interview, I said: One thing I need you 
to promise me when I start working on 
my dissertation is whether I will be sup-
ported in my job and allowed to finish 
my degree. Can you promise me? This 
was a negotiating aspect during my tran-
sition to a new position. I remember not 
accepting the position until I could con-
verse with my manager. Moreover, she 
assured me that by guaranteeing I will 
get through school. That meant so much 
to me that I dedicated a portion of my 
dissertation to her. Without that resource 
of a supportive manager and balanced 
work schedule, I could not have been 
successful” (K. Fisher-Grace, Personal 
Communication, 0ctober 9, 2023).

The desire to become a PhD is often 
associated with available opportunities 
to advance one’s career and influence the 
profession. During a thematic analysis of 
22 peer-reviewed articles investigating 
the impact of doctoral-prepared nurses’ 

career path, findings concluded that 
doctorally-prepared nurses, with strong 
careers, are essential to health care and 
nursing. They generate and implement 
new knowledge into clinical practice and 
thereby support the improvement of 
nursing care and patient outcomes (Haf-
steinsdottir et al., 2023). This is evident 
in Dr. Fisher-Grace’s post-doctoral career 
path. Within six months of finishing the 
PhD program, Dr. Fisher-Grace had the 
opportunity to lead the development of a 
department. One goal of this department 
was to systematically align processes and 
documentation policy to move towards 
zero patient harm. Being a PhD-prepared 
nurse allowed Dr. Fisher-Grace to “…use 
my knowledge from my PhD coursework 
by implementing fund-seeking skills as I 
was creating this department’s budget, 
demonstrating need and possible risks 
and a path for safety and technology 
use. I was also using my ability to build 
the theoretical framework and analyze 
data…” (K. Fisher-Grace, Personal Com-
munication, 0ctober 9, 2023). 

The recent appointment of the ANA 
Director at Large can also be attributed 

to Dr. Fisher-Grace’s desire to use her new 
knowledge to impact the profession. 
The American Association of Colleges of 
Nursing (AACN) outlines The Essentials of 
Doctoral Education for Advanced Nurs-
ing Practice. These essentials outline the 
advanced knowledge doctoral-prepared 
nurses have to develop the profession 
in areas of research, clinical practice, 
development of the next generation of 
nursing, and leadership (AACN, 2021). 
Dr. Fisher-Grace’s desire to serve on the 
ANA board of directors aligns with these 
essentials. “I have always wanted to 
serve on the ANA board. This is because 
I wanted to take many of the things I 
have learned locally and see how they 
might apply nationally. Learning from 
what healthcare organizations, nurs-
ing, patient, and family issues are, and 
how to leverage or pull many levers to 
address those complex problems” (K. 
Fisher-Grace, Personal Communication, 
0ctober 9, 2023). 

Dr. Fisher-Grace offers support, en-
couragement, and guidance to those 
nurses who may want to become 
involved with the ANA on an organiza-
tional level. There are many opportunities 
that a nurse can choose from to get 
involved, including evaluating profes-
sional practice, policy council, the bylaws 
committee, or others. Dr. Fisher-Grace 
feels that “Serving on the committees 
at ANA is very powerful as I am learning 
more about after being an ANA delegate 
and serving on the Policy Committee” (K. 
Fisher-Grace, Personal Communication, 
0ctober 9, 2023). Additionally, partici-
pating in the association’s activities can 
be one way to meet mentors. Being in-
volved in the ANA at the state and local 
levels has benefitted Dr. Fisher-Grace's 
personal and professional goals. Entering 
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include purposeful incorporation of goals 
and measurable outcomes related to team 
performance and outcomes.  

Some nurses focus solely on the “re-
quirement” from their state boards or 
credentialing organizations to obtain 
contact hours. The emphasis becomes 
accruing certificates, regardless of the 
topic and the nurse’s specific educa-
tional needs. Expectations in the nursing 
scope and standards of practice (ANA, 
2021) include the responsibility of the 
registered nurse to mentor other nurses 
in their roles, support nurses new to the 
profession or to an organization, and fa-
cilitate a work environment that supports 

ongoing education. Implementation of 
these expectations will help colleagues 
understand and appreciate the value of 
continuing nursing education to improve 
practice, performance, and outcomes, 
far exceeding the need to meet “require-
ments”. 

Continuing nursing education is a 
shared responsibility. Individual nurses 
are accountable for maintaining their 
own knowledge and competence related 
to their current practice and expanding 
their knowledge/skill base as practice 
changes. Teams of nurses and interpro-
fessional colleagues are responsible for 
assessing their individual and collec-

tive performance and developing new 
knowledge and skills to improve their 
practice and outcomes. Healthcare orga-
nizations must create learning environ-
ments that support ongoing professional 
learning. Ultimately, continuing profes-
sional development supports improving 
individual and team practice, achieving 
quality outcomes, and promoting the 
health of the populations we serve. ■
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Continuing nursing education is a shared 
responsibility. Individual nurses are 
accountable for maintaining their own 
knowledge and competence related to 
their current practice and expanding their 
knowledge/skill base as practice changes.

the role of Director at Large for the ANA 
Board of Directors will allow Dr. Fish-
er-Grace to apply the expertise of a PhD 
nurse to impact patient outcomes and 
the nursing profession. ■
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